
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:30 PM
DATE:

JANUARY 26, 2023
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson, Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Clarence Christiansen, Steve Iverson, Patrick Gonzales.  Staff:  Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  None.
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time.
5. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session December 22, 2022.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the minutes from December 22, 2022.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of December 2022 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-37) generated from county reports.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft the financials that I went back and forth through do we have the $10,000 that we should have gotten? Where did that appear or where did that come to us?  Chief Villamor that was months ago.  Staff we received it last fiscal year when they funded the loan.  Clerk Bancroft so when they got their $100,000. we got the $10,000. I was just looking for it and I went back pretty far but I couldn't see wherever that appeared.  Chairperson Addante so, Paul Hurns, he's the one who updated our fire equipment. Is that a business or is that a private individual.  Chief Villamor he does run a business.  Clerk Bancroft and that shows we've made $7,500 payments.  Chairperson Addante is that paid in full.  Chief Villamor yes.  Member Iverson so that actually came in a little under what we were expecting.  Chief Villamor it was supposed to be seven and it came up $500 more and so it actually went up a little bit. And then he found something else going on when he was there. So, he came back, and he just gave us a bill for $453 that he found and could be fixed really quick.  Member Gonzales on a discussion you notified Larry about that money, the first $7,000 right. Chief Villamor can you repeat.  Member Gonzales on the one when you did this, you mentioned you notified Larry.  Chief Villamor yes.  Member Gonzales that was illegal you should have called a board meeting.  Chief Villamor no I don’t have to.  Member Gonzales well according to my sources that’s what you should have done.  Chief Villamor no I called Larry, and he is who I talked to, and it was up to him to say I need a meeting not me.  Chairperson Addante in the minutes we talked about having to do that. In the last month meetings.  Member Gonzales I don’t remember that.  Chairperson Addante well, it's in the minutes that we talked about doing that and Chad had given us a number.  Member Gonzales it was on the agenda, and it was discussed and that's as far as it went last meeting.  Clerk Bancroft we left it up to you and to let us know.  Chief Villamor it was up to Larry to do the calling not me.  Chairperson Addante we talked about it in the last minutes. And so I was under the impression that we're all on board with it to get it done. So, when he called me to talk to that we needed to deposit I had to call a few board members to ask if it was if they were in favor.  Member Gonzales you should ask for a vote at that time.  Chairperson Addante but we had already talked about it and got a quote already.  Member Gonzales but over the phone getting votes is what I'm saying isn't right.  Clerk Bancroft if I can just make a comment. I think at this point, it's done. We can make you know under advisement for next time that we handle it maybe in a different way. But he was in a crunch to get our approval so he could get it going. I think that's why we ended up calling just everybody individually.  Chairperson Addante I thought we were all on board with it.  Clerk Bancroft I thought we were too.  Chief Villamor and normally what we do on that situation, and we do it all the time off and on through the year is we just ratify it. You guys made a decision. We have to ratify, and it is done.  Chairperson Addante and I understand your concern, I understand how maybe it should have happened. But I thought because we had already discussed it and we're all on board with this with the purchase.  Member Gonzales I understand let's just make a rule to vote on it right away then.  Chairperson Addante but we couldn't because it wasn't on the agenda last week. And so, we needed to have the truck in service. And so, the way we did it, we got the truck is in service now, whereas it wouldn't have been in service until after this meeting. After maybe another week, going out of town with it to get it repaired. So, to get it up there. I understand and we'll work on that in the future. Pat, I thank you for that. I do understand that.  Chairperson Addante Sharkskin is the striping company for $650.  Chief Villamor yes that was a deposit and they have been paid in full.  Member Iverson motions to approve the December 2022 financial reports.  Member Christiansen seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
7. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls December 2022.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (31), interfacility transports (0), fire-related/mutual aid (18), MVA (2).  We were a little bit on the busy side for us. And someone asked the question before but he's not here. Brady was asking what the fires are if it was truly fires or what but those are mutual aids, lift assists or unpermitted burns, smoke investigations anything that falls in that place. We have one person that needs a lift assist from her car to porch, probably twice a week. So, anyway, just so the rest of you know, on that. Update on to Topock 66 they've poured some concrete.  The modulars are the hotel for the first stage phase of it, and they're modular, so they'll be brought in on a truck out there. A lot of them are done now. And so, they'll bring them in and crane them and they'll start doing that in March. So that'll be here before we know it. We applied for some grants, we're on a joint grant for radios with Mohave Valley and I think Golden Valley and Fort Mojave and there's one other than us in that one. And then we applied for our breathing apparatus, grant. And then we applied for EMS grant which we got, and it was only $2,279. We got that one already and there's no money exchanged, they buy stuff, and it shows up at our door. So, it's whatever we asked for. They approve or don't approve. So, we are getting a few new inquiries about commercial buildings, fire codes and that kind of stuff. So, the requirements are for a commercial building that anything over 5,000 square feet must have a sprinkler system and they must have a fire hydrant within 300 feet. So, and it all depends on occupancy, anything over 100 there must be a sprinkler. We have one that doesn't meet the requirements in the sense of so we might get an extra hydrant out of it if they go forward on their business. Progress on the fire truck. Striping is done. The door badge came in kind of funky. So, we're having them redo that and the emissions are done. That LDH the supply hose is on its way it'll probably be here in the next week. That goes from the hydrant to the fire truck or from the fire truck to fire truck. And so anyway, that's on his way. So, supply hose is the only thing that we have not paid for. And we should be done. We got the radios working and we've done a lot of little stuff, we've been out training in it and found a little bug and we'll fix that bug and moving on. Everything's working out and we're happy with it so far. And I believe that is it for me. Thank you very much.
8. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding adopt updated Public Safety Pension Policy as per HB 2097 from 2018 legislation.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante and we're in really good shape. I want to thank you two right there 90.7% talking about putting some districts are like 20% Chad so thank you for that.  Chief Villamor well, it's really not all of us, you know, but thank you. Sometimes it's the luck of the draw but it will start changing when we start getting more retirees. We only have one retired person out of here. You know, that'll change a little bit. So, we just have to think in the future how to fund that. And that's what we're talking about that safe/smart funding coming in. That comes from the weed. So was around $11,000 last year, something like that. So, it's something to think about in the future. Maybe when the budget kind of stabilizes a little bit that we could start thinking about putting 50% or a percentage of the funding to offset the liability because as we get closer, we’re going to have a couple of other people.  That's up to you guys to figure that out.  It will need to be funded by 2036 according to the legislation.  Member Christiansen motions to adopt the updated PSPRS Pension Policy.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried. 
9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion and appropriate action regarding approval of equipment agreement between board members and Golden Shores Fire Department.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante okay, we all sign right now. Clerk Bancroft well, is there any comment is anybody have a suggestion of something we may have missed or that we should have in here or any questions we still need one more.  Does anyone have any comments?  Chief Villamor it contains a lot of rules for a little bit, but that's fine.  Clerk Bancroft well, hey, I took this right from, by the way. Your handbook. Most of this is from your handbook.  Chief Villamor I get it I recognize it.  Clerk Bancroft so I was like we might as well just spell it all out.  Chief Villamor if you guys are happy with it.  Clerk Bancroft instead of word of mouth oh, by the way, you can't talk to so and so by email you know. Chairperson Addante Steve never got a charger, did we get the box with his when Butch brought it back or he just bring them tablet?  Chief Villamor just the tablet.  I'm sure he has it.  And we all have a drawer full of chargers. Yeah, let me see if I could track that down.  We will keep the signed agreements in our files.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the equipment agreement between board members and Golden Shores Fire Department.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion and appropriate action regarding Engine 1211 expenses.  Board discussion. Member Christiansen it's all ready to go.  Chief Villamor it is getting close.  Member Iverson you have already sprayed foam.  Chief Villamor yes, we have been going out and practicing.  The whole idea is to have these guys sharp enough. So, they get out on fire and they're not like okay, let's get the buckets. We've been practicing and we're trying to make sure we know what we're doing on it. There's a lot more controls and buttons on it. And so yeah, we'll start moving a few things over. So, our whole idea and our plan is on this fire truck is we'll get enough training on it where everybody signs off and we’re going to do a driving course with it. So, everybody feels the same and is good with it. And then we'll get all checked off on it. And then we'll move a few stuff that we really, really need off one truck to the other and we'll put it in service but we're trying not to strip the other truck completely in case one breaks down. That's the whole idea having a backup. And then after a while everything works out good with that truck. Then we'll talk to you guys and see what we want to do with the red one and try to get it out there. Chairperson Addante the red or the white one. Chief Villamor well, that one must go too. We've taken a couple of things off it so it kind of came in handy.  Member Gonzales now what about the fire hoses? Can't you take the fire hoses on the old truck and use them on a new truck?  Chief Villamor we can but it's different. Member Gonzales what's different about.  Chief Villamor one is four-inch LDH and one's a three and a half. And the whole idea of having the larger hose.  So, what we use is LDH and it has stortz couplings which is called sexless and doesn't matter. You don't have to be a fireman or anybody. You don't even have to be a board member to figure out how they go together. You can do it blind putting them together.  Member Gonzales it can’t be changed without buying all this fire hose.  Chief Villamor no, totally different and the whole idea is to have that truck set up. So, let's say the new truck broke down for some reason, and I needed to use the other one. I'm going to have to take off 1,200 feet of LDH to put on the other truck. And that's not an easy job. That stuff's big and heavy. I mean, it's all I got to pick up a roll of 100 foot; it comes in 100-foot rolls. And they're wide and they are big. Yeah, so when I worked for Fort Mojave, they had five-inch hose, and these little mitts had a hard time getting around them couplings to undo them. You'd have to grab them and twist them and they're tough and then you have to go get the tools and you shouldn't have to. That's what's nice about these couplings you just grab them and with your finger, click.  Chairperson Addante we talked to Chad before we started. We know we funded the truck $10,000 over then we paid for the truck and that money did go into our account.  Chief Villamor yes, it is there, and we are using it. and then we do have that maintenance of $20,000 so we're using that and getting a little minor maintenance stuff on the other ambulance. We're replaced the drive link and we got the AC fixed and so we're about ready to put it back on the road and start doing some interfacility transport so we can make a little backup money here.  Member Gonzales when is the new hose going to be here?  Chief Villamor I think a week or week and a half. You know shipping, it should be close. In the meantime, we're dialing everything in.  We found a little leak the other day, so we pulled the panel. I got it fixed but minor stuff. We're really happy with it. We went out and pumped water and it's like this little 500-gallon tank. It's going to be quick.  Clerk Bancroft mostly we were concerned about the $10,000 but I was looking at your financials and I'll just ask while we're doing financials so and then the expenditures so far. So, we don't need to document any of this in any way? Chief Villamor like what?  Clerk Bancroft those expenses like the foam discussions? Should we document that? Chief Villamor we have receipts, it’s all documented, and you sign the checks.  Clerk Bancroft I want to make sure.  No action.  
11. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  None at this time.
12. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Chairperson Addante I see Renee; do you need anything from us from the board for the barbecue?  Renee Villamor no because we already have a memorandum of understanding and our insurance policy from last year covers this year.  Clerk Bancroft so we don’t need to put it as an agenda item.  Chairperson Addante do we need to put it on the agenda to allow them to have the barbecue.  Clerk Bancroft lets look at the memorandum of understanding.  Evaluation of Chief Villamor March 2023.  Audit Presentation March 2023.
13. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 3:57 PM made by Member Christiansen.  Member Gonzales seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2023, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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